Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


March 9, 2015
Minutes 

Present:  Joanna Bulger, Mel Clarrage, Rachel Dyer, Jen Jello, Patrick Moore, Carrie Woodcock, Tim Agnew, Melinda Kelley, Rebecca Emmons, Representative Peter Stuckey, Karen Mason, Luc Nya, Brian McKnight, Darla Chafin, Karen Johnson, John DeMarco, Ed & Suellen Doggett, Eric McNett, Jerry Silbert, Mary Lou Dyer, Jennifer Putnam, Cindy McNett, Julie Brennan, Kim Humphrey, Diane Boas, Laurie Raymond, Cathy Dionne, Katrina Ringrose, Romy Spitz, David Projansky, Roberta Raymond, Dee Karnofsky, Mary Chris Semrow, Jaime Hoar, Kathy Adams, Rachel Posner, Julie Snook, David Cowing, Bob Duranleau, Annmarie Rotolo, Teresa Quick, Kailen Olmstead, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand.  Via VSee – Bangor:  Mary Berube, and Judy Hiton.  Auburn:  Ann Bentley, and Mr. & Mrs. Gordon Bennett.  Sanford:  Gervaise Flynn and Michelle Anderson.  Westbrook:  Stacy Lamontagne.
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  

Featured speaker:  Gary Wolcott, Acting Director, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads.  Topic:  Meet and greet, what is in the future for DHHS, and hearing from the Coalition.  
Gary Wolcott:  I want to thank everyone, including Cullen, who testified on Friday supporting funding for the waivers in the Governor’s budget.  There are over 1,000 people on the waitlist for Section 21 services.  There has been a good dialogue between the Commissioner and the members of the Appropriations and Health and Human Services committees.  We’re at a very critical juncture in our work and we have some major projects coming together between now and the end of June.  The Supporting Individual Success (SIS) initiative is focused on Section 21, the comprehensive waiver.  This waiver is now five years old and expires on June 30, 2015.  It is crucial for us to get the reapplication in to renew the waiver for another five years before the end of June to continue funding.  Some of you may have seen the application itself.  There was an opportunity for stakeholders to provide feedback at a public hearing as well as provide written testimony.  This is a new requirement the federal government included for waiver applications.  We collected all of the questions and comments, and are in the process of responding in writing.  We made changes to the application as a result of the feedback we received.  That’s been the number one focus of the Developmental Services team.  I want to acknowledge Karen Mason, who stepped up to take on the Associate Director position on an acting basis.  I felt strongly she needed that acknowledgement of her fine work.  The Developmental Services team does a terrific job.  There are very high expectations and the demands are incredible - trying to put this application together on top of doing the day-to-day work to keep the office running and services being provided.  As you may know, once you get the application filed you have to take the contents of the proposed waiver and put it into State rule through the rule making process.  This process is as difficult as writing the waiver.  If we don’t write the rules clearly we will end up with a lot of confusion.  It is a very detailed and technical process which also has a stakeholder component to it.  We want your feedback on these rules.  They’re complicated, but we try hard to write them in as plain English as possible.  Next month the draft rules will be published and there will be a Public Hearing around the second week of April.  The rules are where we take the overarching concept of the waiver and translate it into how we are going to do business on a day-to-day basis.  It is important for us to get it right.  I would appreciated it if you would take it on, think about it, and give us your feedback.  We are committed to listening very carefully and making adjustments if we didn’t get it right.  

Discussion:  There was discussion thanking OADS for affirmatively responding to comments and including them in revisions to the application.  There was a suggestion to improve, in general, tracking changes so it’s easier to compare the old with the new to see what has changed and if the changes were good.  OADS will pursue this if possible as the rule making process is defined in statute.  There was discussion regarding consumers not receiving accurate information.  Often consumers of services hear rumors that end up not being correct.  OADS has worked hard to make information more readily available, and is continuing to make attempts to improve.  If there are ideas OADS is happy to hear them.  Email is a form of communication now being used in conjunction with the List Serve, as well as posting information and materials on the OADS website.  Click here to be added to the List Serve and to access the OADS website.  There was discussion regarding the importance of really good case management, as many families rely on case managers to receive important information.  There was discussion regarding the HSRI (Human Services Research Institute) training for case managers.  The focus of the training was taking the Supports Intensity Scale (SIS) and using the results to inform the Person Centered Plan (PCP).  OADS is currently working with HSRI to return in May for another round of trainings.  In addition, OADS is asking HSRI to speak directly to provider organizations about how to take a look at their business models due to the shift in focus with the SIS.  The SIS shifts to the individual level.  It doesn’t matter who is in a group, what matters is each person’s individual plan.  This is a huge shift in the way every provider organization does business.  
There was discussion regarding the difficulty in finding agencies to provide services once someone comes off the waitlist.  In some areas in the state, for example Bar Harbor, service are lacking and/or deficient.  It was stated that in some cases aides take the easy way out, for instance if someone doesn’t like to cook microwavable meals are bought instead of demonstrating that cooking can be fun and a better alternative.  Many individuals with intellectual/developmental disabilities won’t perceive an activity to be fun or engaging until they try it.  A comparison was made about the college “institution” experience, where people have access to food, entertainment, social groups, and other things to do that make them part of the community.  This atmosphere is lacking for the ID/D population, many of whom can’t make their own friends or find things to do.  It has become commonplace in some areas to take the most vulnerable people and put them in apartments with nothing to do and no one around; it’s like they’re in a nursing home.  In response, Gary stated that this is important to hear and underpins the SIS initiative.  There are really good programs, okay programs, and some not really good programs.  Sometimes it seems that we have substituted large institutions for mini institutions.  The challenge is reforming the system and working with programs to change the attitude of staff and the structure of the program to fit the individuals’ needs.  With the PCP process the system is moving away from a planning process that had conflict of interest built in and instead moving to a point where the case manager is the advocate that needs to be looking at that individual, his or her needs, goals, and experiences needed to achieve them.  
Maine is one of the top states in dollars and cents supporting people, so it’s not for lack of resources.  Points made today are valid and public policy should be built on those values.  There was discussion regarding the people who will be receiving service offers over the next year, where they will go to receive services, and whether or not there will be new, varied housing situations for them.  There are only so many openings for people who are looking.  Right now there are over 200 openings in the state, but there is still the dilemma of location as someone in Bar Harbor likely will not want to go to York County.  Part of the challenge is distribution of resources.  Housing is the number one barrier, the second is workforce.  OADS brought in Burns and Associates to look very closely at what the real costs are.  There was a provider survey and data was pulled from other sources in and outside of Maine.  Ultimately, Burns suggested increases in rates for payment for services.  There is now a rate study we can baseline against and project forward, which is one small step.  Another, is the successful HUD 811 application submitted by MaineHousing and Dave Projansky from DHHS, which will provide 66 more project-based Section 8 vouchers for elderly and disabled individuals.  The third piece of this puzzle involves looking to providers to step forward.  If the waitlist budget item goes through and we can fund the elimination of the Section 21 waitlist we’re looking to serve 700 people in the first year.  This presents a brand new business opportunity for provider organizations, and as they think about expanding they need to look carefully at their models and make some significant changes.  It was stated that before Pineland closed there were no models in the community.  Maine developed one of the finest community-based systems in the country; Maine can step up again and create some new ideas.  There were many people who said some people at Pineland would never be able to survive on their own – we proved them wrong.

Gary:  Maine has a great system, but it’s not perfect.  With the new technology included in the waivers and with a focus on employment there are great opportunities.  There are new tools in the tool box so I’m very hopeful.  If you had a question and didn’t get a chance to ask it today you can email (gary.wolcott@maine.gov) or call me (207- 287-9200).
Cullen:  It is important to have activities that engage people with the community, such as employment.  This is the key to being successful.  We have addressed the new model being rolled out and concerns folks have about finding people to provide support.  The next step is to make sure people providing direct services are paid well, at a professional level.  This will keep them engaged in their career so they can help individuals find success in the community (not just passing time with them), and explore surrounding networks for natural supports.
End of presentation.  (Round of applause)
Featured speaker:  Cindy Lynch-McNett, RN and parent of a special needs adult.  Topic:  Advocating for coverage of preventive dental care for MaineCare recipients of Section 21 and 29 services.  
Cullen:  Cindy contacted me because she has concerns about dental health, specifically preventative dental health and the consequences of not looking at prevention.

Click here to view the presentation.
Cindy:  I have been a registered nurse for 20 years.  My husband and I are parents of a 21 year-old son who recently came off of the waitlist.  Emergency Room (ER) use among MaineCare recipients is very high versus people who are privately insured, and dental-related complaints are common.  ER providers can only prescribe antibiotics and pain medication, they can’t fix the issue.  People with intellectual/developmental disabilities (ID/DD) are at high risk for dental disease.  They often prefer diets high in refined sugar and processed food.  Many take anti-seizure medication.  A lot don’t have the manual dexterity to brush their teeth.  Oral health is a lifelong practice that must be initiated early.  We’re talking about a very vulnerable group health-wise.  Preventative care has to be a priority.  For people on Section 21 who do not live in an intermediate care facility dental benefits are limited to having rotten teeth pulled, and if it is medically necessary they can get dentures.  My question for policy makers is:  Why shouldn’t people on Section 21 and 29 get preventative dental care?  I have spoken with Legislators, including Representative Stuckey.  This is a fiscal issue not a political issue – it’s about saving money.  We’re hoping to get a bill in before cloture next January.  I am hoping this Coalition can make this a priority.  Legislation must get on board at changing these wasteful practices.  
Discussion:  There was discussion regarding many dentists not taking MaineCare, and the need to have something that addresses this.  There was discussion regarding the definite need for preventative dental care.  It was noted that a fair number of people with ID/DD have congenital heart defects and there is not one doctor that can treat those kids. 

Cullen:  Is this something the Coalition is interested in supporting? (Nods and vocal approval from the group.)
Suggestions:  Create a broad base of support; ensure that any ask doesn’t come at the expense of other vulnerable populations; explore alternative options in the meantime including the dental school as an option for low or no cost dental care as students need the experience, especially working with special needs populations; explore the possibility of group dental coverage outside of the MaineCare system; have a bigger policy discussion regarding MaineCare including the low reimbursement rate to professionals.    
Cullen:  Thank you for bringing this issue to the group; you have the Coalition’s support.  When a bill is formulated bring it back to the Coalition so a motion can be made for formal support of the bill. 
End of presentation.  (Round of applause)
Featured Speaker:  Kim Fulmer Humphrey, MPH, Public Health Advocate/Consultant and parent of a son with autism.  Topic:  Discussion and feedback regarding the proposed Home and Community Based Waiver (HCBW) changes.
Cullen:  Kim Humphrey and Diane Boas are taking a look at the HCBW changes and the way the system is being rolled out and wanted this group to be part of the dialogue around this.  

Kim:  It is important that we are educated on the HCBW changes, and it’s sometimes hard to get the information.  It is also important to be given the time to respond to what you’re hearing and to create relationships with other families to share your understanding with those serving you and with DHHS.  All of these pieces work together.  Right now the system isn’t final yet, and the time put in now is worth it in the long run.  This population is complex.  You all have your own stories and understanding.  We crafted a letter that includes DHHS resources to help people who have no clue what’s going on.  We will forward it on to the Coalition soon.  At the Developmental Services Continuum of Care (CoC) Meeting last week we came up with a list of recommendations that I will go through with the hope of getting support from this group.  Click here to view the DD CoC Recommendations.  

Discussion:  There was discussion regarding whether or not the recommendations applied to the SIS or the HCBW in general.  It was stated that recommendation #3 applies to the SIS, the rest apply to the HCBW in general.  It was stated that in general there should be a significant planning period for feedback.  Some of the recommendations will be addressed in the proposed rule that the group will see and have an opportunity to respond to (30 day comment period).  It is difficult to provide a lot of information ahead of time while parts are still being written.  OADS is hoping to really solidify those timelines and will get them out to folks.  All of this will be addressed in the policy piece.  There was additional discussion regarding planning.  The final proposed rates are set, and adjustments have been made.  OADS is in the process of updating the case managers’ guide to reflect some of those changes.  This guide was reviewed at a previous Coalition meeting.  OADS would be happy to come back to present again with the updated guide.  It was stated that the SUFU presentation, available on the OADS website, was well done.  There was a suggestion to have that content available to listen to as well.  OADS now has a YouTube Channel where they can post presentations and will work to get this up.  It was stated that the rates are final but there are a lot of fluid points.  There have been lots of changes over the past four to five months and there are still a lot of unknowns.

Suggestions:  Add case managers and families to recommendation #4; for recommendation #6 Jen Fales is the contact person.
Cullen:  There will be more to follow on this.  Look for the letter that Kim and Diane are working on in the near future.
End of presentation.  (Round of applause)
DHHS Update:
Karen Mason (OADS, DHHS - www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads): 
Waitlist Numbers:  As of February 20, 2015, the number of people on the wait lists are: Section 21 – 1079, Priority 1 – 13 (all have pending offers, there are no individuals waiting to be offered services), Priority 2 – 402, Priority 3 – 664. Section 29 – 515, people on both lists – 327.  Of the 1079 people waiting for Section 21 but already receiving Section 29 – 611.  The members most recently offered a funded opening in the Section 29 waiver program had an eligibility date of 10/29/2013.  The Department continues to make offers – 109 letters went out last week.  The Department is still on track to make offers to everyone who is on the Section 29 waitlist as of 6/30/2015.  The Department continues to have no one on the Section 21, Priority 1 waitlist who have not received offers.  Five offers are being made on average per month.  
Housing Update: 
David Projansky (OADS, DHHS - www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads):  MaineHousing, in collaboration with DHHS, submitted an application for the HUD Section 811 Project Rental Assistance grant late last spring.  This program is for extremely low-income individuals with disabilities to obtain affordable housing.  We requested and received a grant for $2M, which translates into a total of 66 vouchers to help address the shortage of housing for people with disabilities.  
Cullen:  Dave will provide a more in-depth presentation on the HUD Section 811 grant award at next month’s meeting.

Legislative Updates:

Representative Peter Stuckey:  One of the biggest challenges right now for someone like me are false choices.  Funding the waitlist has been used as a reason to make cuts to other programs that provide similar, differently focused, levels of care to similarly challenged groups of people.  Advocate as strongly as you can for what you know, want, and need to be in place, but make sure you’re careful because what you’re advocating for is being used to advocate against Asylum Seekers in Portland receiving General Assistance.  Instead you might talk about the inheritance tax.  Hammer on us for the stuff we’ve been talking about today.  There are people in the Department, like Karen, who are listening.  All last week I listened to people struggling to find out what’s going to happen if services get cut or eliminated.  It’s not a pretty picture.  

Cullen:  Last week when I testified as a parent and on behalf of this Coalition for curing the waiting lists, I was careful to talk about not pitting the needs of one group against another.  There are finite resources and significant support needs – we need to advocate for all. 

Mary Lou Dyer:  Representative Stuckey has introduced LD 475, which would raise the dollar cap for Section 29.  This has become a much more robust service, in part thanks to this Coalition’s work, but the cap wasn’t raised when additional services were added.  This puts people choosing between different supports.  The proposed increased cap translates to 40 hours per week.  In the long run this is the way the system can save money, keep people off Section 21, but keep them integrated in the community.  The bill likely won’t be heard until mid-April as the committee is working on the budget.
Discussion:  There was discussion regarding making it easier for places like the YMCA to be involved.  It would be inexpensive, change lives, and save money.  
Cullen:  Does this group want to support this effort?  This would retain the flexibility of the Section 29 waiver but with more hours.  A motion was made and seconded to support LD 475.  The motion passed unanimously with DHHS and state workers abstaining.
Update on the DD/ID Continuum of Care – The DD/ID CoC Committee is working closely with DHHS now that the Section 21 and 29 changes have gone into effect.  The committee is looking at the changes taking place and implementation – where the rubber meets the road.

Blueprint for Effective Transition – Cullen recently met with leadership teams of the Office of Child and Family Services (OCFS) and OADS regarding the Blueprint for Effective Transition.  Both offices are in strong support of this and will be working towards implementation.  The next step is getting this in front of other groups in Maine working on transition.
Other Business, Announcements:
Handouts:  Maine Quality Counts Spring Regional Forums Handout 
Cullen:  Check out our updated website www.maineparentcoalition.org!  You can find the title of any of our past presentations:  Click the link, and you will be right in the minutes.  The website can always use more pictures! 
Cullen:  At our next meeting on April 13, 2015, our featured speaker will be Lisa Sturtevant, Employment Coordinator, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services.  Topic:  Employment First.  
Unless changed, Coalition meetings are on the 2nd Monday of the month from 12-2pm (307 Cumberland Ave., Portland).  
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